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UPDATE …….  

Report on General Conference of Elders  

At right::  

 Home Office for UCGia 
 Milford, Ohio  

  It was a great privilege to be able to attend 
the General Conference of Elders meetings 
from May 13–16 in Cincinnati, Ohio. There 
were 225 elders and 175 wives in atten-
dance. Canada was represented by Anthony 
and Linda Wasilkoff, Robert Berendt, Glen 
White, Gary and Emmy Lucas, George 
Carter and myself. Since 2005 is the 10th 
anniversary of the United Church of God, 
an International Association, the theme was 
“Seize the Vision: The Next Decade and 
Beyond.” 
  International meetings took place on May 
13th. Tom Kirkpatrick reported on the 
Good Works Program, mentioning that 
monies are available for more projects.  
Peter Eddington led a lengthy discussion on  
media. He talked about maximizing the use 
of the Internet, with UCG capitalizing on 

video on demand. The Internet is fast  
becoming the dominant form of mass  
media. He said that Internet 2 will be 1,000 
times faster than what we have today. South  
Korea and China are on the leading edge.  
  Richard Pinelli gave an overview of  
leadership training, using a detailed hand-
out. Roy Holladay discussed the possibility 
of international scholarships so people can 
come to the Home Office for training for 
potential employment overseas.  
All international areas, except for Ghana, 
are faced with the challenge of an aging 
ministry. At present ABC is unable to  
accept international students, not yet being 
accredited for student visas.  
                             
                                See GCE  next page 
 



Page 2                                                 United News Canada                          July-August 2005 

 

United News Canada 
 

Is published by United Church of God-Canada,  
P.0. Box 144, Station D, Etobicoke, On  M9A 4X1 
 
Director of Operations for Canada: Anthony Wasilkoff 
Editor: Graemme Marshall 
Editorial reviewers: David Palmer, Kevin Ford, Joseph Shepherd 
 
United News Canada is automatically sent to all members  
of United Church of God-Canada, and is free to all who request it.  
 
Subscriptions are provided by the voluntary contributions of its  
members and co-workers. 
 
For a free subscription write to the address above. 
Or phone 1-800-338-7779. 
Email:  canadian_office@ucg.org 
Website: www.ucg.ca     
 
 

 
 
The on-line version is available at www.unitednewscanada.org 
 
Reproduction in any form without permission is prohibited. 
©2005 United Church of God-Canada.  
 
Printed in Canada. All rights reserved. 
Canada Post Publications Agreement #1487159 
 
 
 

G.C.E 
  ABC would have to be an accredited two 
year institution.  
  Sabbath services were a wonderful  
kick-off for the annual General Conference 
meeting on Sunday. Roy Holladay summa-
rized God’s blessings: a faithful member-
ship, eldership (445, which includes 88 
serving internationally), young adults,  
doctrinal clarity, financial stability, ability 
to preach the gospel, charitable opportuni-
ties, and ABC. Clyde Kilough gave a  
stirring message about zeal and having a 
sense of urgency. He drew on the example 
of Jesus Christ in John 2 as well as  
parallels from the time of Ezra and Nehe-
miah. In his sermon, he called for a 
church-wide fast on the Sabbath of June 
4th, using it as a tool to stir up zeal and 
love. 
  On Sunday, 11 new elders were intro-
duced. Church business was conducted 
through various ballots.  
  The new president, Clyde Kilough, deliv-
ered the keynote address, talking about 
vision and focus. He gave part of a heart to 
heart that he had given to the Council of 
Elders in the presidential selection process.  
His vision was a church that is more and  
 

 
more peaceful, hungry to do the work, 
zealous, upbeat, realistic, content, seeking 
God’s Kingdom, pursuing the things that 
make for peace, locking arms, harmonious 
and healthy. To do that, we need to  
constantly seek to improve, using the  
technology available, being lean, trim and 
coordinated, having a spirit of reconcilia-
tion, fighting for one another, utilizing our  
talents effectively, prioritizing, being on 
the cutting edge of the Internet and having 
a fire in our bellies. Mankind’s problems 
are spiritual. The solutions have to be 
spiritual. Zeal is not emotionally driven, 
but it cannot be expressed without  
emotion.  
  International reports were given for  
Canada, the United Kingdom, Italy, 
Ghana, the Caribbean, and the Far East.  
To help us appreciate what we have,  
consider that in Ghana, a young man was 
dying from typhoid fever because he  
didn’t have $6.25 for medicine. When 
Melvin Rhodes discovered this, he  
provided the necessary treatment.  
  Ken Giese led a tribute to 14 elders and 
wives who had died since the last GCE. 
Roy Holladay then gave a short address, 
reporting on the last 10 years of United.  

 
He mentioned that ABC was a major  
recipient of the Ambassador College,  
Dr. Hoeh’s and Dean Blackwell’s libraries. 
He and his wife Norma were presented 
with a gift and flowers. 
  There were positive reports from the 
treasurer, ministerial services, and media 
and communications services. A final 
hardback hymnal will be ready in two 
years or less. A new communications  
project will be to send regular e-mails to 
those on the church’s e-mail list (close to 
20,000). Short interesting helpful  
messages will be sent. Robert Berendt will 
help coordinate the material. 
  The chairman gave a short message on 
how the Council has developed over the 
last 10 years. After that, an audio-visual 
presentation paid tribute Mr. and Mrs. 
Burk and Billie Sue McNair and Mr. and 
Mrs. George and Karen Meeker for 50 
years in the ministry in the Church of God. 
Both couples were presented with a gift. 
  Ballot results were announced and work-
shops were held all day Monday. Topics 
covered were: Stirring Up Love and Good 
Works Through Friendships (a woman’s  
panel and tea),      
                           See G.C.E  over  page       
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CANADIAN COUNCIL……....                                                               

G.C.E. 
Working With Young Adults, Vision for the Generations, Communication – a Vital Ingredient for Happy, Successful Marriages, 
Culture Warfare and the Church, Extreme Makeover: Computer Edition, Parenting Nuts and Bolts, and Planning for Retirement. 
   Just as the walls of Jerusalem were rebuilt in record time (52 days – Nehemiah 6:15), United has been able to be up and running 
full-speed in less than 10 short years! There is no way to explain it except to say, “…this work was done by our God” (verse 16).                                                                        
                                                                                                                                                                               Rainer Salomaa 
(A more detailed report of the GCE, including the archived sermons, can be found, following the links on the church’s home page 

at: www.ucg.org.) 

NATIONAL COUNCIL 
MEETS IN ABBOTSFORD 

 
  Members of the National 
Council traveled to Abbotsford, 
BC for meetings June 2-5. 
Ghyslaine Palmer, wife of the 
hosting Pastor, negotiated some 
very good room rates with the 
Best Western Motel. 
  The meetings began on Thurs-
day morning with a welcome to 
the newest member of the 
Council, Dennis Horlick, who 
then gave a short ice breaker. 
Next, the Code of Conduct and 
Council Member Job Descrip-
tion were read. 
  Recently the church has been 
moving from duplicating vid-
eos to making DVDs. A slight 
problem with this is the lack of 
a standard for DVD formats 
resulting in some not being able 
to utilize our DVDs. Hopefully, 
this will be remedied in the 
near future.  
The report from the National 
Office showed positive growth. 
The Media Committee also 
reported very encouraging re-
sults from our Internet advertis-
ing with the overall cost per 
response being lower by far 
than any other method we have 
tried to date. 
  The Ministerial Services 
Team reported on their pro-
gress with the Leadership 
Training Programs and dis-
cussed the potential upcoming 
ministerial conferences. 
  During meetings in March, the  
 

 
Council authorized the Opera-
tions Manager to work with 
HRToGrow, a consultant com-
pany, to perform a policy audit. 
William Stephaniuk presented 
his findings and recommenda-
tions to the Council. Mr. 
Stephaniuk will continue to 
work with the National Office 
and Council on matters relating 
to policies. 
  On Friday, the Council had an 
appeal to deal with which 
showed up a weakness in a 
document, which will be reme-
died. Each year, the Council 
must review our Strategic Plan 
and the next National Confer-
ence will see a slight change in 
the Strategic Plan with an addi-
tional element to promote  
increased zeal in the church. 
  The Governance Committee is 
also charged with looking for 
anything in the Bylaws that 
should be fine tuned. It put 
forward a Proposed Amend-
ment to Bylaw 7.9.3. The 
Council agreed and so it will 
begin its way through the 
amendment process. This Com-
mittee also updated the Council 
Member Job Description to 
help clarify the responsibilities 
of each council member. 
  As had been noted with the 
Policy Audit, the church is in 
need of additional policies. The 
Director of Operations asked 
that a Ministerial Transfer Pol-
icy be adopted. After discus-
sion and a few edits the  
policy was adopted.  

   
Although the June 4 Sabbath 
was a day of fasting, the Van-
couver congregation warmly 
welcomed the Council. A spe-
cial treat was to have Marolyn 
Wilson attending with us. 
Many council members have 
fond memories of the days 
when Mr. and Mrs. Wilson 
served in Canada. Having her 
visiting the area made the 
weekend extra special for both 
the Council and the congrega-
tion. Following services, Lorne 
and June Davies graciously 
opened their home to the coun-
cil and some local members for 
a “break fast” meal. 
  One of the missions of the 
church is to feed the flock. This 
is of primary concern. On Sun-
day, each church pastor gave a 
report on his areas. There is 
steady, consistent growth. As 
always, manpower is stretched 
and the pastors would like to 
find ways to better serve the 
brethren. 
  The Church was generously 
offered a time share in Cancun. 
After discussion, it was deter-
mined that even though this 
was offered to the church free 
of charge, it would not be ap-
propriate for the church to ac-
cept an asset of this type at this 
time. 
  A need has existed for the 
formal adoption of a standard 
Parliamentary procedure. The 
Council has been using a guide  
for some time and formally 
adopted it. Council also  

 
appointed the Secretary as offi-
cial Parliamentarian. Another 
need has been to have addi-
tional guidelines for the amend-
ment process.  The Council 
adopted a Guideline for the 
Statements of Concern which 
should be a help for the 
Amendment Committee. 
  There is always a concern 
about reducing expenses. To 
save on costs, the Council is 
looking at ways to negotiate 
better prices and look for the 
least expensive areas to meet. 
This coming year face-to-face 
meetings will be scaled back 
from three to two. The other 
two meetings will be telecon-
ferences. Hopefully, this will 
allow all the necessary work to 
be done and result in some 
good savings. 
  We were happy to receive 
special financial blessings dur-
ing this round of meetings. The 
hotel gave very good rates and 
then gave us use of one meet-
ing room for free. We were 
offered several thousand dollars 
of consultation free of charge 
from two sources.  One restau-
rant, after all orders were in, 
gave us a 10 per cent discount 
on the total cost of the food – 
without even being requested to 
do so.  
  For all these blessings we are 
very thankful! 
      
           Linda Wasilkoff 
                             Secretary 
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Reflections from Council….  

Team Building & Human Resource Manual 
 
  The Church is a team, the National Council is a team, and the National Office of Canada is a team. Every team needs a playbook  
(a manual) in order to provide clear instructions and directions, and it is necessary that it be readily available for reference by all. 
  The Christian manual is the Bible. The Council member manual includes the Council binder, which is the compiled documentation 
along with the constitution and bylaws. The Director of Operations provides direction to all employees of the National Office & 
Canadian work. 
  As organizations grow they soon find themselves in an ever increasingly complex work environment with Federal employment 
rules and regulations. Individual provinces have supplementary requirements that are unique to each. There are a myriad of  
authorities including Employment Standards, Human Rights and Health & Safety requirements that must be met. In addition, each 
organization may have its own unique corporate culture with inherent customized employee guidelines.   
  At some point, all these rules, regulations, standards and guidelines develop into written policies and procedures covering all  
areas from A-Z. These are then collectively gathered in a Human Resource Policy and Procedures Manual or HR Manual.  
  During the initial stages of an organization’s beginnings these policies may be few at first, but as it continues to grow and expand, 
so will the need for policies requiring the time and effort of a professional HR Manager to research, write and implement. 
 
  In present and future planning, Canada’s National Council strives to be efficient and effective. Christians are guided by the biblical 
principles “...to be subject to principalities and powers, to obey magistrates…” (Titus 3:1), and “…to do all things decently and in 

order.” (1 Corinthians 14:40).   
  HR Policy has been a topic of discussion at Council meetings this past year. The general consensus is that there is a need for  
professional expertise to guide us in policy development.  
 
  On March 4, 2005, Bill Stephaniuk of HRtoGrow Consultants was invited to give a presentation to Council in which he highlighted 
Benefits of HR Policies and the need for Minimum (must have) HR Policies. (See chart below). Mr. Stephaniuk emphasized that in 
today’s environment, all Christian churches are under scrutiny to see that employees are treated fairly; that policies match values, 
and actions match words. Good policies help both employer and employees with standards and expectations. Added benefits include 
ensuring accuracy of information, consistency and compliance, while eliminating duplication of effort in time and research. 
   
 
  Council, after careful consideration, has elected to use the services of HRtoGrow Consultants. Mr. Stephaniuk will visit the  
National Office to review what is already in place, then assess our needs and provide recommendations. As a team of responsible 
stewards for the church, we continue to faithfully prepare in advance. A Human Resources Manual is just one more aspect of team 
building that will bring benefits now and in the years to come.                                                                                                                    
          
                                                                                                        

Benefits of HR Policies    Minimum HR Policies 
  

1. Align behaviors to what is deemed acceptable                       1. Recruitment and selection 
2. Empowerment of supervisors                                                   2. Pay, promotion, benefits 
3. Avoidance of costly law suits                                                  3. Overtime and leave 
4. Saves the church time and resources                                       4. Performance management 
5. Improve employee communications and morale                    5. Discipline and termination 
6. Better handling of people issues                          6. Communications and issue resolution 
7. Set up a system to evaluate employee performance     7. Training and development. 
                                                                                                     8. Confidentiality, privacy and security 
                                                                                                    9. Facilities work environment and safety   
                                                                                                  10. Non-discrimination and harassment 
                                   
 
                                                                                                                                                           David Campbell, Vancouver 
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UNIVERSITY HONOUR FOR VANCOUVER ELDER 
  Scripture encourages us to rejoice with those who rejoice (Romans 12:15), and on May 6th, 2005 my wife Ghyslaine and I had the 
opportunity to share a very special occasion with our associate pastor and fellow elder, Mr. Lorne Davies.  
  Under bright sunshine, with a host of local dignitaries and former athletes on hand, the Simon Fraser University Athletic facility 
was officially named the Lorne Davies Complex, a gesture in recognition of the legacy of Lorne Davies in SFU athletics and 
Canadian university sports.  
 
  SFU’s current Athletic Director Wilf Wedmann, was among those who acknowledged the Davies legacy; 

 

“As Director of Athletics and Recreation at Simon Fraser from 1965 to 1995, Lorne Davies built an 
athletic program considered one of the best in Canada, and that program continues to this day. Lorne created 
an environment of success that produced dozens of players for the Canadian Football League, as well as 
some of Canada’s top Olympic athletes. He was a Canadian pioneer in recruitment, marketing, and fundrais-
ing, as he established the first endowment fund to support a university program, in addition to being an avid 
promoter of women’s athletics.  

Lorne Davies has led an exemplary life of service to young athletes. He is a fundraiser, a volunteer, a 
leader, a motivator and teacher who has left behind a legacy of thousands of successful university graduates 
who have gone on to success in their numerous different professions. He won the “Premier’s Award for Out-
standing Contribution to Sport in BC,” in 1994, and in 1995 was inducted into the University Sports Hall of 
Fame in Western Washington. In 2000 Lorne was awarded the Order of British Columbia for his contributions 
to athletics and philanthropy.”  
 
  In his instructions to Timothy, the Apostle Paul outlines the character qualities of those individuals called to the ministry of Jesus 
Christ. One of those characteristics is that an elder have a positive relationship, not only with brethren in the church, but among 
those who are not members of the church. “Moreover he must have a good testimony among those who are outside, lest he fall into 

reproach and the snare of the devil” (1 Timothy 3:7).  One translation (Living Bible) puts it this way, “Also, he must be well spoken 

of by people outside the church.”  
 
  What we witnessed that sunny afternoon on Burnaby Mountain, home of Vancouver’s Simon Fraser University, was a living  
example of Paul’s words to Timothy.  
                                                                                                  David Palmer, Vancouver pastor  

Elder Lorne Davies (above and to right ) 
at the May 6th, 2005 formal ribbon  
cutting ceremony opening the Simon 
Fraser University athletic facility named 
in his honour.     
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 PICTORIAL PROFILE on Toronto office staff……              

Anthony Wasilkoff, as Director of 
Operations, oversees day-to-day 
running of UCG-Canada 

Photos by Edwin van Pelt and Wayne Lue 

Susan Wells, a part-time volunteer from the 
Toronto church, answers a telephone call. 
Susan lives in the nearby city of Brampton, 
where she shares a townhouse with her 
daughter and four-year-old granddaughter.  

Linda Wasilkoff, Secretary for UCG-
Canada. Also among her duties is  
office receptionist, pastor’s wife, and 
grandmother.    

Edwin van Pelt, Office Manager and Church Treasurer 
(left). Ed has been a Torontonian all his life. He  
currently lives in Brampton, only 10 minutes from the 
office. He actively helps out with speaking including in 
Quebec and the Maritimes. He is an avid camper and 
helps at our UCG summer camp.  
George Carter (right), an elder responsible for letter  
answering, discusses plans with Ed for the Passover in 
Hamilton. George lives in Baden, near Kitchener, which 
is about an hour’s drive away. His four sons, plus one 
brand new grandson, all live nearby.  
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Kevin Ford, a Chartered Accountant, is  
responsible for Financial Affairs and Accounting. 
Kevin lives in Oakville, a few minutes from  
Sheridan College, where his daughter Rosaleen is  
studying art. His main interest outside of work is the piano, 
in which he holds a teacher’s degree. Kevin has two 
hymns in our church hymnal.   

Wayne Lue is responsible for mailing and audio-visual operations.  
Wayne has to cope with a two-hour commute to work on public transport every morning from his 
home in Toronto.  
Originally from the Caribbean island of Trinidad, his principal hobby is photography. 

Denise Masse, a part-time volunteer from the 
Toronto church, updates a subscriber’s record. 
Denise hails from Windsor, but has lived in  
Toronto for over fifteen years. Her main hobbies 
are reading and her “feline fur-baby” cat, named 
Spunky.  

Mailing area (above) and mail in 
boxes (below) waiting to be 
posted.   
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TORONTO OFFICE NOW HAS BROCHURE HOLDERS FOR COUNTER TOP DISPLAY  

Clear plastic brochure holder (left), and a sample of the variety of brochure inserts that are available in  
Toronto office. Members across Canada are invited to make these available to businesses and office  
waiting rooms. For information and brochure needs, contact Mr. Ed van Pelt, Toronto office.  

HORNBY 

Pathway to left leads to front entrance of office building.  Rear of building across a patio leads to a delivery dock door. 

Small open area with a boardroom table and 
chairs serves within the office for meetings.   

Toronto UCG 
office is  
located north 
west of  
Mississigua 
and  
Etobicoke (our 
postal  
address),  
at  
Steeles  
avenue, 
Hornby. 
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FESTIVAL site activities….. 

Afternoon scenic cruises are on the Island Queen 
paddle wheeler.  Two afternoon cruises are 
planned. The boat accommodates 125.  

1000 ISLAND BOAT CRUISES,  
KINGSTON, ONTARIO 

Tickets will be on sale at the Festival information table—Ambassador Resort, Kingston 

KINGSTON FEAST ACTIVITIES 
 
TUESDAY EVENING:   SINGLES BUFFET  
 
WEDNESDAY EVENING:  FAMILY SOCIAL AND DANCE 
 
THURSDAY AFTERNOON:   BOAT CRUISE 
 
SATURDAY:     SENIORS LUNCHEON 
 
SATURDAY EVENING:    DINNER CRUISE AND DANCING 
 
LAST GREAT DAY:    CATERED LUNCHEON   
 
There will also be teen and junior activities, and a Young Adults and Teen Bible Study.   
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  In His great wisdom, God saw 
fit to allow human beings to go 
through their allotted years in 
pre-established stages. After 
birth we move through the 
“innocent” childhood years, 
followed by the “turbulent” and 
“rebellious” teen years, after 
which we spend many years in 
the adult and “productive” 
years, until we finally enter the 
“sunset” years. Unless there is 
an unfortunate early death, all 
humans go through these stages 
and experience the challenges 
and the growth that result from 
them. 
  For many elderly in the world, 
the sunset years are a time of 
stagnation and discouragement. 
People who were involved in 
challenging and productive 
work find themselves unable to 
use their minds and talents as 
they once did, thus feeling 
much less useful and valued. 
Due to loss of family members 
or friends, as well as various 
ailments, depression often  
afflicts some elderly.  
  For converted Christians old 
age is not a time of stagnation, 
nor is it a time of chronic dis-
couragement. The sunset years 
are for many elderly Christians 
a time of accelerated spiritual 
growth, and great joy and satis-
faction. In fact, in many ways, 
Christian elderly become espe-
cially blessed, while many eld-
erly in the world may feel 
empty and hopeless. 
  Having known many older 
Christians and having discussed 
their lives with them, I have 
concluded that there are several 
areas in which they are spiritu-
ally blessed. Here are some: 
WISDOM: It cannot be bought. 
True wisdom cannot be learned 
in colleges and universities. 
Wisdom requires time and  
experiences.  
It is the accumulation of foolish 

risk-taking, innocent mistakes 
and experiencing the conse-
quences to all of these. It is the 
result of years of being tem-
pered by life and being enlight-
ened by a merciful God. Most 
Christians over sixty possess 
wisdom in very large amounts. 
They are blessed. 
PATIENCE: Older people 
have seen the result of being 
impetuous and impulsive. They 
have paid for jumping hastily 
into things. They are now calm 
and reflective, and longsuffer-
ing when younger ones are not. 
They are willing to wait long 
and very patiently. To the more 
impulsive younger Christians 
patience is a trait they long for; 
to the elderly, patience has been 
learned. They are blessed. 
KINDNESS: The kindest, 
sweetest people on earth are 
often elderly people. Their 
ways are gentle and their  
approach is tender. That is one 
of the reasons why their grand-
children love them so much. 
They have seen how harsh 
ways produce little good; seen 
how much unkind words hurt. 
They shun aggressiveness and 
meanness and use a soft touch. 
They are blessed. 
HUMILITY: Most older people 
are humble. They have shed the 
pride of youth and they are 
framed by a realization that, 
indeed, as Solomon taught, “all 
is vanity” (Ecclesiastes 1:2). 
Many look at their life’s  
accomplishments as having 
only relative importance. They 
can now see that what humans 
value is very perishable, and 
that ultimately only what God 
values in them has any lasting 
worth. They are blessed. 
NO MORE ILLUSIONS. 
There was a time when older 
people were young and they too 
chased illusions. They made  
money – some, lots of it. Some  

travelled far and wide. Some 
had power, prestige and respect 
based on position or wealth. 
They tasted what drives human-
ity and now see its worth as 
temporal and fleeting. They are 
no longer interested in illusions. 
They are not attracted by power 
and prestige. Great wealth has 
no importance to them. They 
value their family, their friends 
and, most of all, their Creator. 
They are blessed. 
TIME TO SOCIALIZE : Our 
elderly have time now for 
things they could not do before, 
because of the stress of work 
and responsibilities. They can 
visit leisurely with people of 
like mind, without any hurry. 
They can visit their families 
and spend a lot of time with 
their children and especially 
their grandchildren. They can 
spend time with their Father in 
Heaven without hurrying or 
being rushed. They are blessed. 
TIME TO REFLECT: The 
time at their disposal gives 
them an opportunity to do 
something that is well known to 
increase spiritual growth expo-
nentially: reflect, assess and 
repent. While before they 
mostly learned from prolonged 
experiences and, at times,  
repeated painful consequences, 
during the retirement years they 
have all the necessary time to 
dissect their whole life one  
detail at a time and learn what 
previously haste or pride  
prevented. Many insights that 
God tried to teach them before, 
can now jell easily and thor-
oughly. The stubborn resistance 
of the past is no more. The hard 
stone has turned into soft clay, 
and more than ever they are 
responsive to God’s correc-
tions. They are blessed. 
GIVING : Though Christian 
elderly may be limited by  
finances and health, they have 

the power to contribute to the  
church in a way that most 
younger Christians cannot: 
powerful and effective prayers. 
Most of us who have been in 
the church for some time have 
come to recognize the wisdom 
of turning to our elderly and 
asking them to join us with 
their prayers in times of need. 
The scriptures assure us that, 
“The effective, fervent prayer 
of a righteous man availeth 
much” (James 5:16). Most of 
our elderly are righteous and 
their prayers are sincere, fer-
vent and effective. Their inter-
cessions before God do “avail 
much,” and those who have 
asked them to partner with 
them in times of need know the 
difference that their prayers 
have made. God loves the  
elderly in His church. Their 
prayers are like sweet incense 
rising before His throne. He 
values their requests and the 
church reaps the benefits of 
their righteousness and inter-
cessions. They are blessed. 
  In all of God’s churches there 
are many wonderful, and very 
special elderly that add so very 
much to our spiritual family. 
We love them because we 
know they love us. We admire 
them because they, in many 
ways, are what we wish to be.  
We value them because we 
know they have much value 
before God. We savour our 
moments with them, because 
they offer us so much tender-
ness, kindness and gentleness to 
offer us. We are honored with 
their presence, because we 
know that we have among us 
many future god beings that are 
not far from receiving their 
glorious crowns.   
               We are blessed! 
                                           
               Michael Caputo  
                     Toronto elder 

God’s Blessing…….Old Age 
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YOUTH camp…..                                                        Charleston Lake, Ontario 

The Summer Camp 
ZONE 
 
  United Youth Camps in the 
United States are well estab-
lished in applying a ‘Zone’ 
concept. It establishes a safe 
environment reflective of the 
World Tomorrow for our camp 
experience. What it has come 
to symbolize at our youth 
camps is a ‘safe zone’ in which 
God’s Spirit is encouraged to 
lead, so teen behaviour and 
actions can reflect God’s law. 
This ‘safety zone’ is one of 
peace and a type of the World 
Tomorrow. Although our  
Canadian camp is much 
smaller, we still approach it 
with the same principle.  
The Zone   
  The principle of being in a 

‘Zone’ is to be in an environ-
ment safe and free of the usual 
worldly pressures or dangers, 
and one reflective of the World 
Tomorrow. There is a ‘no-fly’ 
zone over the U.S. White 
House to protect it from poten-
tial deadly terrorist attacks. On 
May 10, 2005, a Cessna air-
craft entered that restricted 
space causing an emergency 
evacuation of government  
personnel. By analogy in our 
Christian lives, it means that 
the worldly influences of bul-
lying, cursing, intimidation, or 
physical abuse against our  
person, integrity or personality 
can be deflected or resisted by 
a ‘Zone’ concept. In our camp 
environment it means we adopt 
an approach that allows each 
camper and staff member to 
enjoy a camp experience feel-
ing safe and free from inappro-
priate worldly attitudes,  
remarks, or behaviours that  
belittle or hurt. 
  Another illustration is the 
‘Nuclear Free Zone.’ After 

South Pacific nuclear tests 
were conducted, several  
nations formed a Nuclear Free 
Zone to refuse port entry to 
nuclear ships.  
Although the Korean War 
ended in 1953, a DMZ 
(demilitarized buffer zone) of 4 
kilometers is still active and 
guarded by millions of troops. 
This is to prevent any hostile 
incursion from either side.  
  In our summer camp, staff 
strive to maintain an environ-
ment free of damaging worldly 
influences: swearing, smoking, 
drugs, alcohol, sexual pres-
sures, or counter-productive 
attitudes to our Godly way of 
life. Campers are then freed 
from worry or concern about 
such pressures and can enjoy 
camp in a safely protected 
Godly atmosphere.  
  The Zone concept is also used 
to refer to the peace and safety 
of the World Tomorrow and 
the type of teamwork and unity 
that we understand will exist at 
that time. We seek to achieve 
this in two broad ways. Here is 
how:   
1) Having fun, challenges, 
sharing in success, and 
being supported. 
  Camp is meant to be fun. God 
intends life now and in the 
World Tomorrow to be enjoy-
able. Deuteronomy 12 about 
the Feast says: ‘And you shall 
rejoice before Jehovah your 
God; you, your sons, your 
daughters, your menser-
vants, your female servants, 
and the Levite....’ (MKJV). 
Other translations say, ‘be 

glad, be joyful.’ This scripture 
encourages an uplifting, posi-
tive attitude during the time we 
annually depict of the world to 
come. God’s values intend that 
our fun today remains still fun 
tomorrow, and continues as fun 

for eternity. Can you imagine 
having fun as a focus for a 
million years? It is a little  
difficult – but it is what God  
intends.  
  Fun also means that you learn 
to have success, and feel suc-
cessful. In life we experience 
occasional failure, but we 
should not expect to always 
fail. Remember, we do know 
the END of the story, and the 
people who trust God do even-
tually WIN. Even the fact we 
live one day at a time, means 
that every new day gives you a 
new chance to start over from 
yesterday’s mistakes.  
  Camp fun is also a team  
effort where we can practice 
‘loving our neighbour’ and 
helping each other rather than 
have an independent, do it 
alone, focus. We practice  
Ecclesiastes 4:9/10:‘It's better 
to have a partner than go it 
alone. Share the work, 
share the wealth. And if one 
falls down, the other helps, 
But if there's no one to help, 
tough! (The Message). 
  By avoiding cliques, gangs or 
peer pressure groups, we seek 
to support each individual. In 
this way all can feel comfort-
able and included in everything 
we do.   
2) A camp structure  
includes everyone and 
develop friendships.  
  Many have memories of ‘pick 
up teams’ on the playground 
where the less sporting are left 
to last. And then to those last 
ones it is said, ‘Oh, alright 
then, you can come on our 
side.’ It isn’t fun being the 
target of a ‘put down.’ So 
camp strives to provide a 
‘zone’ that prevents taunts, 
unhealthy teasing, name-
calling or cheating.  
  Camp sports and the camp 

experience all have necessary 
rules and structure. Paul  
explained this well to Timo-
thy:‘An athlete who refuses 
to play by the rules will 
never get anywhere’  
(2 Timothy 2:5 The Message).  
  For everyone’s overall good 
at camp, there has to be 
boundaries, limits and curfews 
established so that the camp 
program is equal opportunity 
for all to participate in and 
enjoy. This gives everyone a 
sense of security and comfort.  
  From our summer camp  
experience we hope to make 
friends, show the practice of 
love to neighbour, and come to 
better appreciate a personal 
relationship with God. A  
relationship we hope will  
endure for the rest of our lives.  
  Whatever camp experience is 
enjoyed this summer, we hope 
it will be a positive and uplift-
ing time for everyone.       
                                                          
Charleston Lake  
  Summer Camp Staff 2005,  
     Graemme Marshall 
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WORDS  to strengthen….. 

The next three….. 

 
"Remember the Sabbath 
day, to keep it holy"  
  Before God thundered the 
Sabbath commandment, the 
Israelites had lost knowledge of 
the weekly pause that would 
restore them spiritually, men-
tally and physically. No doubt, 
there were "almost universal 

customs of keeping days of 

rest" (The New Westminster 
Dictionary of the Bible, page 
814), but it's difficult to know 
to what extent they were kept, 
or how they were kept. The 
Babylonians had "five-day" 
week cycles, and the Babylo-
nian tablets indicate that work 
projects had no interruption on 
the seventh day. Any supposed 
similarity with the Akkadian 
words "shappatu/shapattu" 
holds little weight, as this was 
the fifteenth day of the month, 
the day of the full moon 
(Ancient Israel’s Criminal Law, 
Anthony Philips, page 65). This 
day is now believed to have 
been a propitious day in which 
the king sought to appease the 
gods, but there is no evidence 
that it was a day of cessation of 
work. 
  One assumption we could 
draw is that the presence of 
cyclical days of rest in Middle 
Eastern societies may have 
been what had survived of the 
original Sabbath keeping com-
manded by God to Noah and 
his sons. Their descendants 
may have kept the Sabbath for 
generations until transforma-
tions in meaning and approach 
took place. Ideas will evolve 
over time, if they are not chan-
neled and reinforced by a con-
sistent, authoritative and reli-
able source. Humans inevitably 

moved from the principles 
taught by the patriarchs and 
from the weekly Sabbath. What 
remained centuries later were 
simply vestiges of the original.  
  Nevertheless, several aspects 
make the Sabbath rise high 
above any other humanly  
devised festive days. The  
Sabbath was to remind Israel 
that Yahweh, who created all 
things, and who had delivered 
them from Egypt, was their 
saviour and God. The Sabbath 
also taught them that they had 
to set aside sacred time to 
"reconnect" with God weekly 
so as to maintain a strong spiri-
tual relationship. The keeping 
of the Sabbath was to also be a 
day that celebrated the dignity 
of man, the epitome of God’s 
physical creation.  Among all 
living beings, man was given 
the privilege of knowing God 
and of enjoying a special rela-
tionship with Him.  This physi-
cal being also had the special 
opportunity to meet with his 
Creator weekly, so as to be 
instructed in His ways and 
grow in the  knowledge of Him.  
  Furthermore, the Sabbath was 
to be a day of joy, not a gloomy 
day of bad omen, as celebrated 
by the Babylonians. It was es-
pecially a day of joy for the 
weak and the oppressed, such 
as servants, slaves and animals 
(Exodus 20:10, Deuteronomy 
5:14). God demanded that mas-
ters allow their servants and 
slaves to rest as well. This was 
not an "only-if-you-see-
fit" principle. It is a divine 
command from the highest 
power of all who showed deep 
concern for all: master and 
slave; man and animals.  
 Can we see how benevolent 
that is?  Forcing everyone to  

 
 
stop and rest; commanding 
families to rest together a full 
day a week and be recharged; 
stopping all trade and com-
merce so as to give everyone, 
rich and poor, master or slave, a 
chance to be refreshed physi-
cally, mentally and spiritually, 
is both revolutionary and  
powerful in impact. Author 
Samuel H. Dresner effectively 
emphasizes the equalizing 
power of the Sabbath: 
"Although one Jew may have 

peddled onions and another 

may have owned great forests 

of lumber, on the Sabbath all 

were equal, all were kings, all 

basked in the glory of the sev-

enth day. . .  On the Sabbath 

there were neither banker nor 

clerk, neither farmer nor hired 

hand, neither rich nor poor. 

There were only Jews hallow-

ing the Sabbath"( The Sabbath, 
1970, page 43). Thus, on one 
special day the proud were 
humbled and the lowly were 
given a chance to taste equality. 
All had to submit to God's in-
junction and all had to appear 
before their Creator as beings 
of equal worth. In relation to 
the great benefits of the Sab-
bath, scholar Samuele Bac-
chiocchi, captures the worth of 
the Sabbath eloquently in the 
following reflection: "The Sab-

bath (gives) a chance to our 

souls to catch up with our  

bodies, to give a chance to our 

souls, through worship and 

meditation, to be enriched with 

new moral and spiritual values. 

This spiritual renewal that 

comes to us on the Sabbath 

through worship and medita-

tion enables us to turn a new 

page in our life, to start a new 

week with a fresh provision of  

divine wisdom and race” 

 

 

(Rediscovering The Sabbath).  
  The Sabbath is, without doubt, 
a gift from God to all humans--
no one excepted--for their  
mental, physical, and social 
well being. As Christ reminds 
us in the New Testament: "The 
Sabbath was made for man"  
(Mark 2:27). The Sabbath was 
made at creation for all of man-
kind. It was intended to rejuve-
nate humans physically, men-
tally, and spiritually. It was 
made for our benefit, not to 
limit our potential. This is,  
undeniably, a manifestation of 
divine love.  
  Yet, though enormously bene-
ficial, many people would have 
resented this imposition. How 
many greedy people would 
want to be told to limit their 
gains? How many masters 
would appreciate being told 
that their slaves had "rights"? 
How many would naturally go 
along with a concept that would 
take both power and riches 
from them? The rich and  
powerful are obsessed with 
maintaining their power and 
wealth. The proud have no use 
for impositions that steal power 
and control from them.  
Cunning priests who would 
want to endear themselves to 
the powerful of the land would 
absolutely not take power and 
wealth away from them, as do-
ing so would have invited a 
certain backlash.  
  The strong and glaring  
aversion to anything that inter-
feres with commerce can be 
seen clearly in today's capitalis-
tic societies. The Sabbath is 
seen by many leaders in com-
merce as an enemy of financial 
gain.  
      
        See 10 PROOFS over  

TEN GREAT PROOFS of GOD’S EXISTENCE 
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10 PROOFS 
  In a competitive world the 
welfare of workers is secondary 
to gain. Industry has no use for 
pauses in production.   
Working on the Sabbath  
increases production by one-
seventh, a quantity that is sim-
ply too hard to resist.  Many 
business people want money 
coming in continually, again to 
increase profits. A great many 
of them are pushing for 24/7 
commerce and, unfortu-
nately, they are getting their 
way at the expense of people's 
mental, and physical health.  
  The true God created the  
Sabbath rest for the benefit of 
all of humanity, rich and poor, 
master and slave. To God,  
humans have primary value 
before gain and wealth. God 
wants humans to embrace His 
special day of rest so as to en-
rich the quality of their lives, to 
strengthen their families, and to 
add to their physical and mental 
health. The Sabbath command-
ment proclaims that there is a 
Being who not only exists, but 
who also cares deeply about 
His creation; who puts a sign of 
identity upon His people 
(Exodus 31:16-17).  
 
"Honor your father and 
your mother"  
  Loving one's parents and re-
specting them should 
be natural. Many people of all 
societies do. Entrenching  
respect for one's parents in a 
code of conduct may not seem 
particularly divine at all. Yet, a 
close analysis reveals that a 
divine mind is clearly behind 
this commandment as well.  
  God demanded that parents be 
given the highest respect 
(Leviticus 19:3). The punish-
ment for not adhering to this 
commandment was stoning. 
Obviously, parents are very 
important to God. After a life 

 
time of suffering and sacrifices, 
God wants parents to be treated 
with the highest dignity by their 
children. This, unfortunately, is 
not what is happening in our 
society. An ever-increasing 
number of elderly people are 
unnecessarily being given over  
to old-age homes to be looked 
after by strangers who do not 
always have their best interest 
at heart. It is also a very sad 
reality that the number of  
elderly who are being abused 
daily is scandalously high. In 
New York State, the number of 
elderly who received assistance 
because of abuse was over 
6,000 (Victims of Crime Act 

2000). To God this is totally 
unacceptable, and He made this 
known through the fifth  
commandment.  
  God knew all too well that, 
though most people would have 
treated the elderly with dignity, 
some would not do so. 
Thus, He demands honor for 
parents and commanded that 
transgressors be killed if they 
did not obey. The ones who feel 
that the death penalty is too 
harsh a punishment for parent 
abuse, might want to put them-
selves in the shoes of the  
elderly who are being beaten 
regularly by their own children, 
or those who are callously 
killed by their children who 
cannot wait for their inheri-
tance. God knew that such  
revolting events were quite 
possible and put in place a 
powerful, and effective, preven-
tative measure.  
  Another aspect that shows 
God's authorship of this com-
mandment is the fact that  
parents are mentioned as  
deserving of reverence "above" 
other authority figures. If the 
Ten Commandments had been 
conceived by priests, they 
would have stressed "their 
own" dignity above that of  

 
parents, so as to reinforce their 
power and control. A priest-
conceived code would have, 
logically, stressed the primary 
importance of the priesthood. 
They would have received  
primary emphasis in place of, 
or at least together with,  
parents--but they did not.  
Neither priests, nor kings, 
found a place within the  
Ten Commandments, because 
to God they did not have the 
same importance as parents. 
Respect for kings and priests 
was emphasized in the book of 
the law, but not in the "Great 
Code."  
  Parents are of great worth to 
God. God showed His love and 
concern for parents by  
entrenching a commandment in 
the Great Code that would  
elevate them to a position of 
great honor.  Cunning, power-
hungry priests would have had 
no concern for parents, as it 
would not have been of any 
benefit to their aims. If any-
thing, they would have  
entrenched in the Ten Com-
mandments respect and honor 
for themselves, but such was 
not the case. This command-
ment is clearly from a loving 
God.   
 
"You shall not murder"  
  The ancient world was a fierce 
world. Self-control and rational 
thinking were not necessarily 
stressed or taught. Pride was 
taught and nurtured. Offended 
males would react violently and 
vengefully; escalation would, 
no doubt, regularly ensue, and 
death would often follow. God 
made it evident to Israel that 
the time had come for self-
control and respect for the lives 
of others. Killing another  
human being out of anger, 
pride, greed, etc. would be no 
longer tolerated. Penalty: death.  
  As with the other command- 

 
ments, this one also went 
against the culture and the psy-
chological mental set of the  
times. Historians tell us that 
other major legal codes of the 
time did not regard murder as a 
crime of concern to the State. It 
is worth noting that "Neither 
the Code of Hammurabi or the 
Middle Assyrian Laws have 
any general provisions on mur-
der... murder was not treated as 
a crime but as a matter for the  
relatives of the deceased"  
(Ancient Israel’s Criminal Law, 
Anthony Philips, page 86).  
Protecting the honor of the fam-
ily was a duty of the family, as 
was getting revenge for the 
murder of a family member. 
And so they did.  
  Within Middle Eastern socie-
ties of the time, murder must 
have been very common.  The 
wounding of the family's honor 
could not be bypassed and for-
gotten, if the respect of the 
community was to be retained. 
Alcohol abuse must have 
abounded, as well as the mortal 
conflicts that often ensue from 
drunkenness. Knives and 
swords were not forbidden, 
and, therefore, their use must 
have been quite common. 
  If this were a man-invented 
commandment, the people of 
ancient Middle Eastern socie-
ties would have resisted it and, 
eventually, would have heavily 
modified or abolished it, as it 
interfered with common and 
normal habits and expectations 
of the times. If an all-powerful 
God stood behind it, it would 
have stood and become an au-
thoritative, unchangeable com-
mandment -- and it did.  
 
The final proofs in  

September-October  issue.                                                

 

Michael Caputo    
                 Toronto elder 
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TWO BROTHERS FLED 
COMMUNISM TO FIND 
GOD’S TRUTH  
IN CANADA 
  This is the story of two broth-
ers, Karl and Peter Krulc, who 
independently fled Tito’s 
Yugoslavia and communism, 
emigrated as refugees to  
Canada, and within a few years 
found God’s Truth. Their jour-
ney took them from their native 
Slovenia to Austria, to Halifax, 
to Quebec City, to Regina,  
finally settling in Calgary,  
Alberta. There they became 
members of God’s Church and 
attend with United.  
  The first to flee was Karl.  
UNC: How old were you and 
why did you decide to flee your 
country? 
KK: I was 18 years old in 1957 
and in Tito’s Yugoslavia mili-
tary service was compulsory. I 
did not want to do that.  
UNC: What did your parents 
think of you leaving home?  
KK: I didn’t tell them until the 
last day and my mother felt 
strongly that I should stay. My 
father gave me three pieces of 
advice: 1. Leave bad company 
alone, 2. Leave bad women 

alone, and 3. Don’t forget God.  
UNC: What was the border like 
to cross?  
KK: It was like a power-line 
cut through fields and mountain 
forests with high sentry lookout 
posts. I crossed it into Austria 
and met some loggers at work. 
They took me to a police  
station. Then they put me in a 
refugee camp for ten days. 
UNC: How is it that you came 
to Canada? 
KK: They asked me where I 
wanted to go; Austria, Sweden, 
the U.S. or Canada. Canada 
was quicker processing. I 
worked on a farm for eleven 
months until immigration  
papers came through. As an 
immigrant I was assigned to a 
farm in Saskatchewan. I took a 
train to Vienna and went to the 
Canadian Consulate, then 
Bremerhaven port in Germany 
to board the S.S. Arcadia for a 
direct voyage to Quebec City. 
From there I traveled to Mont-
real and then by train to Regina.  
UNC: What work did you do in 
Regina?  
KK: I arrived with $5 in my 
pocket and no English, but got 
a job in a store. Then a welding 

job. In those days I worked 7 
days a week. I saw the Queen 
on a visit to Regina in 1959. I 
worked for $19 a week in 1959 
and left for Calgary in 1960. 
UNC: How were you intro-
duced to God’s Truth? 
KK: I wanted my brother Peter 
to come to Calgary and work 
with me. Peter already had the 
Truth and wouldn’t go to work 
on Saturdays. I said to him: 
Where did you find that? He 
said: In the Bible. I said: Where 
in the Bible? He responded: Go 
and buy one for yourself. Then 
one day when I was on a brief 
holiday in Trail, BC, I had cut 
my arm and had an infection, so 
I stayed at a motel in Creston to 
recover. In the drawer was a 
Gideon Bible and I found in it 
that you were ‘to keep the  
Sabbath forever.’ Fear moved 
me to go buy an old Bible, and 
in 1973 I started keeping the 
Sabbath. Now I remember that 
back in Slovenia, as boys work-
ing in the fields, our father told 
us the Sabbath was the day that 
should be observed. By this 
time Peter was already going to 
Church services in Calgary and 
would even take my daughters 

Molina and Karla there with 
him. I eventually went along to 
check out what was happening. 
I would be the last to go inside 
and would sit at the back, ready 
to be the first to also leave. I 
did this three times. Then I 
started going regularly too. But 
I would smoke a cigar after-
wards until Peter said ‘No. No. 
You can’t do that.’ So I stopped 
and never smoked again. My 
first wife Aggie then came to 
check out what we were all 
doing.  
  In the beginning I would try to 
‘convert’ all my friends, and on 
my first trip back home to my 
parents caused them some con-
sternation. One day while my 
mother was in hospital I threw 
out all her Catholic books and 
burned her pictures and cruci-
fixes. She told me later that she 
hid her ham to stop me throw-
ing that out too! I refused to 
tithe and was poor for a year. 
Then I feared not to – and 
started tithing. I have been 
blessed ever since. In Slovenia, 
as a son, I was supposed to take 
over the farm, but I left.  
 
              See BROTHERS over   

Their escape was over the border from the mountain area near Kamnik to the larger city of Klagenfurt in Austria. The border was like 
a power-line opening as pictured, cut through fields and forest, but without the power lines shown in the photo. There were border 

posts and foot and dog patrols.  
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BROTHERS  
  In Canada I have been 
blessed with a business and a 
farm.  
UNC: The death of  your wife 
Aggie was unexpected. What 
impact has that had on you? 
KK: We were married for 35 
years and had five children. 
Four girls, the last two children 
were twins with one son 
David. For a long time I no 
longer wanted to work at our 

galvanizing business, but 
building projects kept me go-
ing. 
UNC: You now battle ill health 
from prostate cancer. What 
lessons can you teach others 
from this? 
KK: Strive for moderation; 
don’t be so overcommitted to 
work; achieve balance with 
priorities. I am finding more 
and more balance. My children 
now say I am less driven and 
gentler.  
UNC: You have since remar-
ried and your wife Lois greatly 
assists with your health treat-
ment. What new experience 
and learning has this provided?  
KK: Marriage to Lois has 
opened a new chapter in my 
life. She is a longtime member 
of God’s Church and zealous 
for God’s Truth.  (Karl and 
Lois now alternate between 
homes in Fort Worth, Texas  
 

 
and the southern foothills farm 
near Calgary, Alberta). 
                                                                    
 Following in Karl’s footsteps 
was his brother Peter. Here 
is his story as related  
recently. 
UNC: How old were you,  
Peter, when you decided to flee 
your country? 
PK: It was 1958, when I was 
19 and living in what is now 
Slovenia. It was then part of 
the Republic of Yugoslavia. I 
would have been required to be 
a card-carrying member of the 
communist party to succeed in 
that system.  
UNC: What did your parents 
think of your leaving? 
PK: My mother didn’t know. I 
told my father and he said to 
escape the system; it was better 

to go. 
UNC: What was crossing the 
border like? Was it fenced with 
guard posts? 
PK: No, the border up in the 
mountains was just like a zig-
zagging power line cut in the 
forest. But it did have border 
patrols and dogs. The first time 
I crossed it I meandered back 
into Slovenia. By that time it 
was late and I spent the night 
sleeping in the bush. The next 
morning I managed to get my  

 
bearings and crossed the bor-
der into Austria.  I reported 
myself to the police and was  
taken to a refugee camp in Kla-
genfurt. I spent three months at 
the camp and was returned to  
Slovenia because I was not 
considered a political refugee. I 
then spent the next six months 
in a prison for political offend-
ers in Ljubljana.  
  Shortly after my twentieth 
birthday, I was drafted into the 
army. Instead of reporting to 
the barracks, however, I took 
my papers and headed off to 
Austria. I arrived at the border 
during the day and followed 
fresh Yugoslav border patrol 
footprints. I was forced to 
travel this dangerous path  
because the mountains were 
too steep and the border at that 
point was impassable. I eventu-
ally made it into Austria. 
With the intention of heading 
straight into Germany, I did 
not report myself to the  
Austrian authorities. Instead, I 
stopped at a farm in Klagenfurt 
that belonged to a family friend 
named Sobec. My brothers had 
stayed there before. I received 
a warm welcome from Sobec 
because he knew I would be 
helpful on the farm.  
  Sobec, with the help of his 
neighbour who was a member 
of the Austrian parliament, 
secured my status in Austria 
without my having to go to a 
refugee camp. After nine 
months on the farm, I received 
Austrian documents, including 
an Austrian passport, which I 
still have today. I could have  
stayed in Austria, but I had a 
brother in Canada, so in 1959 I 
traveled to the Canadian  
Consulate in Vienna. They 
accepted my application to 
emigrate. After I received my 
papers, I traveled to Bremer-
haven, Germany. I spent ten  

 
days on a ship that landed in 
Halifax, and then traveled one 
more day to Quebec City.  
After that it was a four-day 
train trip to Regina.  
UNC: Where did you come 
across the Truth? 
PK: In 1967, in Regina, I had a 
phone call from Karl, who was 
now in Calgary, with the sad 
news that our father had died 
in an accident. Saddened, I 
went for a drive and as I  
listened to the radio, on came 
‘The World Tomorrow’ with 
Garner Ted Armstrong. I  
became interested, and when I 
moved to Calgary I started 
attending the Church. I was 
baptized in 1974.  
  When Karl noticed at this 
time that I had a Bible and 
actually read it, he was quite 
alarmed. We came from a 
Catholic background where 
reading the Bible was unheard 
of, if not taboo. No one back 
home had a Bible. I found out 
years later from my sister that 
we did have a Bible in our 
home in Slovenia and that my 
father read it secretly. Karl 
eventually came across an arti-
cle in The Plain Truth that  
interested him and he began 
attending Church. Shortly after 
my baptism, I attended one of 
the Plain Truth campaigns. It 
was there that I met my future 
wife, Kaliopi, a Greek refugee 
from communist Czechoslova-
kia, who fled in 1968 as the 
Russian tanks rolled in. Kaliopi 
began attending church soon 
after and was baptized in 1975. 
We married in 1978 and have 
one daughter, Jani.    
  
     Peter and Kali are  
    members of UCG and  
    reside on an acreage in   
    the southern foothills of  
    Calgary. 
                     

Mr. Karl Krulc with son 

Mr. Peter Krulc 
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Has Canada become an Un-
just Society? 

 
  In the seventies the Prime Minister, the 
late Pierre Elliott Trudeau promised  
Canadians a “just society.”  The phrase 
was often repeated in his election cam-
paign speeches. As a result Mr. Trudeau 
won several mandates from the Canadian 
electorate. But Trudeau’s  “just society” 
has come undone, and the words of an 
ancient prophet now seem much more ap-
plicable in the Canada of today.   
 
  “No one calls for justice, nor 
does any plead for truth” (Isaiah  59:4 
NKJV).  
  
  A woman embezzles several thousand 
dollars from her employer and receives a 
10-year prison term, while two young men 
involved in a street racing accident kill a 
52 year-old woman out for a walk. Both 
are in their early 20’s, driving high  
powered vehicles, one with a revoked  
license from a previous offence. They face 
several charges, including driving while 
under the influence of alcohol. Yet these 
two young men receive light jail sentences 
and 2 years probation, which prompts the 
question: is money worth more than life 
today? 
 
  A 21 year old man enters a home, rapes, 
and kills a middle aged woman while her  
young child watches in horror. He is  
arrested less than a week after the murder, 
allowed a court appointed lawyer at public  

 
expense, and after a lengthy and costly  
trial is found not guilty by reason of  
temporary insanity.  
  Why? Because he was on mind altering 
drugs at the time of the killing.  
 
  The fastest growing industry in several 
areas of Canada is marijuana growing. 
Police busts are a daily occurrence. Yet 
not one case in the last 10 years has ever 
resulted in a maximum sentence for those 
convicted. 
   
  For more than 20 years, the RCMP and 
prosecutors, at public expense, gather  
information in the tragic bombing of an  
Air-India flight out of Vancouver that 
killed 329 people off the coast of Ireland. 
Cost of the investigation and subsequent 
trials is in the tens of millions of dollars. 
The defendants are ultimately found not 
guilty due to a lack of evidence. For fami-
lies of the victims, it was a possible justice 
denied. 
 
  Our society is drenched in criminal activ-
ity, from car-theft to youth gang violence, 
from drug dealing to home invasions, from 
prostitution to rape and murder, not to 
mention government corruption, yet the  
Canadian court system continues a  
program of limited incarceration, and  
belief in rehabilitation, even though police  
statistics show that more than 60% of all 
crime is committed by those who  
re-offend.  
 
  Like so many modern day politicians,  

 
when the late Pierre Elliott Trudeau  
conceived the idea of a just society, he left  
God out of the picture, and that leaves all  
of us in Canada with the words of the 
prophet: 
 
  “No one calls for justice, nor does any 
plead for truth; they trust in empty 
words and speak lies; they conceive 
evil and bring forth iniquity. Therefore 
justice is far from us, nor does right-
eousness overtake us; we look for 
light, but there is darkness! For bright-
ness, but we walk in blackness! We all 
growl like bears, and moan sadly like 
doves; (We grumble and complain) we 
look for justice, but there is none; ..... 
Justice is turned back, and righteous-
ness stands afar off; for truth is fallen 
in the street, and equity (equal justice) 
cannot enter.” (Isaiah 59:4, 9, 11,14) 
 
  Have we have reached the place in soci-
ety the Apostle Paul described as perilous 
times, a time when our nation would have 
a form of godliness but deny its power? (2 
Timothy 3:5).  
 
  If the words of Isaiah are indeed as true 
today as they were when he first wrote 
them, then the answer is .... yes! 
 
 
                           David Palmer  
                               Vancouver pastor 
 
 
  

 
‘He who owns the gold, makes the rules’   

                      Anonymous      
                                                                                                    (But compare Haggai 2:8)     
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 WEB commentary……                with Canadian perspective 

How Credible Is Christianity 
Today? 
  Christianity is no longer accorded the 
level of trust and credibility it once held 
in Western civilization. Within the 
greater body of Christianity its  
shortcomings and divisions are played 
down for seemingly two reasons.  
Denominations quickly recognized that 
their membership would probably drop 
drastically if they insisted that everyone 
associated with them had to pledge full 
compliance with all of their tenets. Their 
second choice, the one usually settled for, 
was that a few good deeds are better than 
none at all. They accepted the reality that 
only a ‘minority’- often a small minority - 
of their members would actually practice 
sincerely all they teach. 
  Current surveys of the practices of those 
who claim to be Christians indicate that 
they often vary greatly from the tenets of 
the denomination to which they belong. 
And they differ even more from the 
teachings of the Bible. These surveys 
indicate that most of today's professing 
Christians believe that truth is relative 
and that they can trust their own feelings  

 
and opinions more than the teaching they 
hear preached (UCGia Web Commen-

tary). 
 

  What about Christianity in Canada? 
Significantly, the last government census 
found the second most populous group is 
people who claim ‘no religion at all ..’ 
This accounted for 16% of Canada’s 
population compared with 12% a decade 
earlier, and a  staggering increase from 
just 25 years ago when less than 1% 
claimed ‘no religious’ affiliation. At 4.8 
million people, this ‘no religion’ group is 
second only to those who consider them 
selves Catholic, and they outnumber the 
largest Protestant denomination by almost 
2 million, leaving  little doubt that secular 
humanism has replaced traditional Chris-
tian authority for many Canadians. 
  Even many people in this country who 
claim Christianity as their spiritual guide-
line no longer adhere to the teachings of 
their church affiliation, nor do they ad-
here to teachings of Scripture.  
Like our American cousins we feel we 
can trust our own feelings and opinions  
 

 
more than the local pastor or even the 
Bible. 
  The word ‘Christian’ is first recorded in 
the books of  Acts: ‘And the disciples 
were first called Christians in An-
tioch’ (Acts 11:26).  But those early New 
Testament Christians would have been 
unable to recognize what this world calls 
Christianity today. Remember what Jesus 
warned, 
“Not everyone who says to Me, 'Lord, 
Lord,' shall enter the kingdom of heaven, 
but he who does the will of My Father in 
heaven”(Matthew 7:2).  
  Secularism has infiltrated the very fabric 
of our society, including government. As 
a result Canada can no longer be labelled 
a Christian nation ... but in truth, when 
you look into the teachings of Jesus 
Christ, you have to wonder if we ever 
really were.    
 

                                                                          
David Palmer   

                   Vancouver pastor 
 

 

 

                Falling down isn’t failing...……. 
 
                                                ……...unless you don’t get up!  

                                                                                                       Anon. 

 
 

‘A smile is an inexpensive way to improve your looks!’ ☺ 
                                                

                                                                            (From a sign in a Maple Syrup factory)  
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LESSONS   
FROM  CREATION  
  The Apostle Paul proposed an interesting challenge to the skep-
tics of his day.  
“For since the creation of the world His invisible attributes are 
clearly seen, being understood by the things that are 
made…..” (Romans 1:20).  
  In our modern scientific age many feel it has become harder to 
maintain faith in God. In fact, no previous age has been witness 
to so many demonstrations of God’s supreme power and creative 
genius. In past eras people wondered at the mystery of human 
conception and birth; we can now watch every minute stage of 
the incredible miracle of a human fetus being conceived and 
developing in its mother’s womb. What was once merely puz-
zling by its mystery is now awe-inspiring by its observance.  
 
  Biochemistry now reveals that what were once thought to be 
relatively simple processes, such as the clotting of blood or the 
forming of images on the human retina, are actually of mind-
boggling complexity.    
 
  Knowledge of itself need never lessen our sense of awe and 
wonder at the beauty that exists in our world. A trained musician 
with an understanding of sonata form and the principles of har-
mony can still be overwhelmed by a Beethoven symphony; a 
physicist with a thorough knowledge of the laws of refraction 
can still be moved by the beauty of a sunset.   
   
  Theologian C.S. Lewis, in discussing what can be known about 
God from His creation, wrote:  
  “If we used the universe as our only clue, then I think we 
should have to conclude that He was a great artist (for the 
universe is a very beautiful place), but also that He is quite 
merciless and no friend to man (for the universe is a very 
dangerous and terrifying place” (Mere Christianity, p.35).  
  If this seems a harsh judgment, remember that he used the 
phrase “our only clue.” If we consider the earth as an alternative 
clue, what we learn about God changes dramatically, for the 
“Blue Planet” is wonderfully designed as a home for mankind.  
 
  The list of amazing coincidences is impressive: the ideal dis-
tance from the sun, a 23-degree axis tilt (to provide changing 
seasons), an accompanying moon, whose gravitational pull stabi-
lizes the rotation and inclination of the earth as well as creating 
tidal activity; an ozone layer to shield us from harmful solar 
rays; the list goes on and on. There is even the presence of a 
nearby giant planet (Jupiter) whose gravitation diverts the com-
ets and asteroids which might otherwise endanger the earth. No 
wonder that even atheistic scientists now acknowledge that if 
only one of a thousand variables were lacking, life on earth 
would not exist.  
 
  “Taken one by one, these conditions already look like 
unlikely accidents. Taken together, they elevate the Blue 
Planet to the level of a probably unique phenomenon, a  

 
 
miracle of balance between a thousand variables which  
should never have come together”. L’actualité, Aug. 2001, 
p.25, emphasis ours). 
  For thousands of years, human beings have gazed up into the 
night sky with wonder, and seen in it the handiwork of a great  
Creator.  
“When I consider Your heavens, the work of Your fingers, 
the moon and the stars which You have ordained, What is 
man that You are mindful of him, or the son of man that 
You visit him” (Psalm 8: 3-4) NKJV.  
  We don’t know how much King David really understood of 
what he was seeing. It is unlikely that he realised the moon to be 
about one-fourth the diameter of Earth, or that one day men 
would walk on its surface. He may have imagined the stars to be 
small points of light only a few miles above the earth’s surface. 
Our increased understanding of the nature of the universe, how-
ever, should only give us an even greater awe for God’s creative 
power, for as the frontiers of knowledge move constantly out-
ward, their discoveries only become more sensational.  
  Is it less or more impressive to learn that some of these “points 
of light” are so immense that if the giant star Antares were in the 
position of our sun, the earth’s orbit would be within its surface?   
                           
  Some years ago, Margaret Geller and John Huchra, senior  
scientists at the Harvard Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory, 
undertook an ambitious project to map a section of the universe.     
Using state-of-the-art technology, they were able to create a 
three-dimensional computer-generated image of more than a 
thousand galaxies, including our own Milky Way. The results 
were included on a recent public television program and showed, 
in Geller’s own words, “an astounding pattern.”  
   
  At the centre of the mapped region, over a distance of hundreds 
of millions of light-years, the galaxies form the outline of a 
“matchstick man”, a colossal humanoid figure with arms  
outstretched. Just imagine, the links of the matchstick figure are 
entire galaxies!  
 
  Just a remarkable coincidence?  
 
  Artists customarily sign a painting when it is completed. Was 
the universe itself signed off with an artistic flourish?             
  
  Jesus put the question to His disciples,  
 
  “When the Son of Man comes, will He find faith on the 
earth?”.  
 
   For most of humanity, the answer will, sadly, be no; but for us 
- Christians with eyes to see and hearts to comprehend - there is 
surely no excuse.   

                    
                                        Kevin Ford - Toronto 
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‘None of these diseases’ (Exodus 15:26).                                   Awareness of end time health concerns    

I spent a fortune on a trampoline,  

a stationary bike and a rowing machine, 

 

Complete with gadgets to read my pulse,  

and gadgets to prove my exercise results, 

 

And others would  show  the miles I’ve charted— 

But they left off the gadget…...…. to get me started! 

A Modern Day Rhyme of Exercise Procrastination—from 20 years ago!  

Canada Needs to Get Moving! 
 

  Physical activity has decreased significantly over the past  
decade, in part due to the advances of modern technology and 
many other factors in today’s society that have fostered increas-
ingly sedentary lifestyles among Canadians, according to the 
College of Family Physicians. While the majority of today’s 
population is aware of the tremendously positive impact physical 
activity has on our health, 50 percent of Canadians continue to 
lead inactive, unhealthy lifestyles. 
   
  The Chronic Disease Prevention Alliance of Canada estimates 
that two-thirds of Canadians have at least one modifiable risk 
factor, which puts them at risk for chronic disease.   

   
 
These risk factors include:  physical inactivity, unhealthy  
eating habits, high blood pressure, and high blood cholesterol.  
  Physical activity also plays an important role in reducing  
anxiety, depression and tension, and has positive effects on the 
emotional states.  Studies have proven that 30 to 60 minutes of 
walking four or five days a week can significantly reduce the 
incidence and mortality of cardiovascular disease.  Even every-
day activities like washing the car or raking the lawn can con-
tribute to a healthy body.  
                                                                                                              
                                               
                                                            David Palmer  
                                                            Vancouver   pastor 

Our lifeless solar system compared with the our blue, green planet earth, blessed 
with water and oxygen.  
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FROM a woman’s perspective…….                                     Proverbs 31 wisdom from young and old 

  When I came into God’s Church in 1966 
I was a mother of eight children. Then our 
family grew to ten.  Today I am a grand-
mother of twenty-five grandchildren and 
great-grandmother of twelve.  
  In this natural course of life, what has 
kept me going through the trials and  
tests is the plan of God; faith in a World 
Tomorrow to come; and the vision of  
some day being in God’s Kingdom. This 
has sustained me through some of the 
events I now describe.  
  In 1982 we suffered a heart wrenching 
experience when one of our sons was 
killed in a car accident.  Until this time we 
had led a fairly normal life, but having lost 
a son, who was now twenty-seven years 
old with three children, brought numbness 
to our bodies we had never experienced 
before. Suddenly we now had three grand-
children without a dad.  Time does help to 
ease the pain and heal the wound some-
what, but in 2002 tragedy struck again.   
  Another son, thirty-eight years old,  
suddenly died from a heart attack. Need-
less to say, we were numbed beyond  
description, but it helps to know that God 
in heaven cares about and comforts us in 
times of mourning (Matthew 5:4). We usu-
ally do not expect children to die  
 

before their parents. But when it happens 
we carry the hope of knowing there is a 
future coming when there will be no more 
mourning (Isaiah 60:20).    
  Then, in 2002 I had a heart attack. This 
gave me a great wake up call. It was  
frightening but also has been a hidden 
blessing.  I lost weight and now exercise 
regularly. As an active mother and 
farmer’s wife, I thought I did enough  
exercise around the house, garden and 
farm. But now I walk daily several kilome-
ters outside, or when the weather is  
inclement, I use a treadmill down in the 
basement. I now also pay much more  
attention to my diet and the concerns of 
our end time ‘fast food generation.’ 
  Of our eight surviving children, only two 
are baptized members of God’s Church. It 
is a challenge of faith to trust God for our 
other children’s future calling. Although 
not yet called, they are all fine children as 
far as the world goes and they still echo 
good values from their child training in the 
church. Since the recent death of our son 
with a sudden heart attack, I have strongly 
urged all our children to get medical 
checkups and to be mindful of their diets,  
as well as to get plenty of exercise to help 
keep them healthy. 
   

Being an elder’s wife has brought some 
challenges too. When my husband was 
first ordained a deacon it didn’t bring 
much difference in our family as he was 
already active in serving the Church.  
When he was ordained an elder, some 
things did alter for me. This brought more 
private and personal matters into our mar-
riage and respecting confidentiality  
became more important. It also has its 
male and female aspects too, where I 
might see a problem with my solution, and 
he with his. And being dutiful to Christ’s 
marriage symbolism of Ephesians 5, it 
isn’t always easy to forgo your input. 
  My greatest benefit from God’s truth has 
been a better way of living, both physically 
and mentally.  Keeping God’s Sabbath 
brings a one day a week break from daily 
routines. Even doctors recommend a 
physical rest.  
  In experiencing the untimely deaths of 
our two children, I have a greater mental 
appreciation for the knowledge of God’s 
Kingdom; and what the Holy Days picture, 
especially the Last Great Day in God’s 
overall plan for mankind. 
                                                                                         
   Mary Moulton, Spencerville/Ottawa 

William Moulton, 18-year-old high school student, 
plays bass clarinet in South Grenville High School 
band. The group picture is of the combined Spirit 
River, Alberta and South Grenville High School 
bands on a visit to downtown Ottawa.  
William manages the sound system for Ottawa 
Church.   

Mrs. Mary Moulton (above).  
 
To right is a Rocky Mountain 
view around Jasper, Alberta. 
Her grandson William, visited 
there recently on a school band 
exchange trip. Map shows Spirit 
River, a 7-hour bus journey from  
Edmonton.  
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  CHURCH  news across Canada…..                                                                    

GALA 
  The Toronto Church Family Christian 
Club celebrated their Gala evening on Sat-
urday, April 9, 2005. Like the parable of 
the small grain of mustard seed, our club 
began with a small group of ten committed 
members last November. Since then it has 
continued to grow in attendance every 
month.  
  Forty-eight Gala participants, comprising 
both members and guests, enjoyed a tasty 
potluck feast reflecting the diversified eth-
nic cuisine of the Toronto congregation, 
followed by the club meeting.  
  The theme for the evening was, “What 
ever happened to good manners?” The 
church hall was appropriately decorated by 
our Club Manager, Dennis Horlick and his 
wife Paula, with pictorial slogans of good 
manners. A scroll depicting the ten com 

 
mandments of basic etiquette adorned the 
lectern. The scroll was originally designed 
by the Ontario Teacher’s Association for 
use in schools to promote more congenial 
behaviour among students. 
   
  Gala Topics Master, Linda Wasilkoff led 
everyone through an enjoyable forty-
minute session of interesting topics such 
as: the motivation and relationship of good 
manners to godly principles, examples of 
negative fruits in society due to a decline 
in good manners, suggestions for additions 
to the aforementioned list of ten com-
mandments, and various examples, often 
humorous, of what is considered proper 
manners in different cultures.  
  Following an intermission break for  
desserts and beverages, Toastmaster  

 
Charles Desgrosseilliers introduced the 
speakers.  
First, a combination speech by Judy, 
Samantha, and ‘Sam’ Desgrosseilliers. 
Sam, (Samantha’s custom-designed 
pooch), didn’t say much. They were fol-
lowed by Carlota Guzman and Joseph 
Dumond. All speakers addressed various 
aspects of the theme.  
 
  Club Director, Anthony Wasilkoff closed 
out the evening by noting the tremendous 
effect of synergism; what brethren can  
accomplish when they work together, and 
the wonderful process of bonding that oc-
curs between club members.                                                                                          
                      
                    David Pearson, Toronto  
 

Mrs. Carlota Guzman  
(right) speaks at Gala 
night of Toronto  
Family Christian Club.  

Bruce and Donna Bird, of Saskatoon,  
Saskatchewan UCG, are happy to  
announce the birth of their first grandchild.  
Hannah Janae (left) was born on December 4, 
2004 to Ryan and Roxanna Bird, of Calgary, 
Alberta.  
Hannah weighed 8 pounds 2 ounces and was 
21 1/2” long.   
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Mr. Robert Raven, of Sussex church, New Brunswick, wears a neck brace from his unfortunate accident with 
a tree falling across his neck. Skidder (right) is what he initially climbed into to drive for help.  

TREE FALL MISHAP 
 
Timber worker, Robert Raven of 
New Brunswick, recounts  
accident. 
 
  On January 28/05 about 10:30 a.m., while 
I was cutting down a tree, I failed to notice 
that another tree was lodged in its 
branches, obscured by the snow. As the 
tree fell that I was cutting, the other tree 
fell too, striking me on the head and I was 
knocked unconscious. It was a birch hard-
wood only 6 inches thick but 36 - 38 feet 
high. 
When I came to I tried to move, but my 
right leg and arm would not respond. I was 
on my own and knew I was in trouble at  
minus 40c with wind chill that morning. I 
prayed and asked God not to let me freeze 
to death, as I was alone. I know God gave 
me strength because I dragged myself on 
my left side to the skidder, pulled myself 
up into it and drove 2000 ft. to the landing 
where my truck was. I then fell out of the 
skidder and crawled to the truck where my 
cell phone was, and called Valerie my wife 
to come and help.  
  It seemed like hours for them to get help, 
but it was only a few minutes. I tried to 
drive my truck out to meet them but didn't 
get far before they arrived. My father-in- 

 
law helped me into my other ¾-ton truck.  
The seats would lay back so I could be 
more relaxed and we started for a local 
hospital about 30 kilometers away. There 
they wanted me to get out of the truck on 
my own, but I could not. They had to call 
911 to get me onto a back board and put 
on a neck brace. They took x-rays and 
couldn't find anything wrong, but to be on 
the safe side they sent me to the regional 
hospital in St. John about 100 kilometers 
away. There a cat-scan and MRI found 
that my neck was broken and the c6 verte-
bra had actually slipped under another.  
I needed immediate surgery because my 
spinal cord was being compressed. I also 
had a fractured skull which they thought 
would heal on its own.      
     The surgery took about 9-10 hours to 
fuse my neck and vertebra and to reposi-
tion the spinal cord. All that went very 
well. While today I have weakness on my 
right side, I do have good movement and 
they tell me it may improve further. With 
God, I will be where He wants me to be.  
I have had to wear an aspen collar on my 
neck for three months. I will know more 
about my skull fracture after another cat-
scan. I have lost mobility in my neck in 
turning my head from side to side, or up 
and down. My doctor has said I can never  

 
go back to work in the woods again, or lift 
anything heavy.  
But I am sure God has something for me 
because He is the God who has saved my 
life twice. They told me that anytime dur-
ing the journey to hospital, had I sneezed I 
could have been paralyzed or died. I am 
sure God is the one who saves.   
   At the hospital the doctors and nurses 
were calling me the miracle man, as they 
are amazed at how I got to hospital with-
out being paralyzed. Most people who 
come in with this type of injury are quadri-
plegic, I am told. God places His angels 
around us to protect us. My father-in-law 
says my head never moved during the 
journey as if something was holding it. 
 
   I would like to thank all who have 
prayed for me and to ask you to pray that 
God will guide me to where He wants me 
to be.  
 
                With thanks, Robert Raven 
 
POSTSCRIPT: Robert is allowed to 
take the neck brace off at home. The 
neck muscles have now to be 
strengthened. 
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Last Day of Unleavened Bread 
Vancouver Island  
   Twenty-three people travelled from all over Vancouver Is-
land, some as far away as Port Hardy, to  observe the Last Day 
Of Unleavened Bread  at picturesque Nanoose Bay.  Nanoose is 
a rural community 125 kilometers north of Victoria. Vancouver 
Island brethren meet on alternate Sabbaths in Victoria and 
Nanoose; making it considerably easier for scattered brethren to 
attend. Port Hardy, for example, is 330 kilometers north of 
Nanoose – a 4-hour drive.  
   David Palmer, pastor of  the Vancouver and Vancouver Island 
churches, gave a thought-provoking sermon reminding the 
brethren as we celebrated these days, to not only remember and 
rejoice over the first Exodus and our deliverance from sin, but 
to look forward to the much more spectacular future Exodus of 
the present-day nations of Israel from a yet future captivity. 
  We also had another reason to rejoice as we watched David 
Palmer and Joe Sheperd lay hands on Lorraine Beresford, mak-
ing her the first woman ordained as a deaconess on Vancouver  
Island. Lorraine and her husband John have served with  
diligence and enthusiasm on the “Island” for many years. They 
had been splitting their time between Texas and Parksville, BC 
(160 kilometers north of Victoria) for many years and in the 
past year became permanent residents of Parksville.   
John had been ordained a deacon in the church in the mid-
eighties. Upon resuming permanent residence  on the Island, it 
was a great pleasure to  announce his credentialing as a deacon 
in UCG, right after Lorraine’s ordination. 
  The Beresfords are happily retired grandparents, enjoying their 
children and grandchildren on the Island.  
  We rejoice with them in their new opportunities for serving 
God’s people.      
                                        Jean Jantzen & Joe Sheperd   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
          
 
 
 
 

Pictured top right: John and Lorraine Beresford.  
 
Pictured above: On left Is Mr. Joseph Sheperd with 
Vancouver pastor Mr. David Palmer to the far right, 
with Mr. and Mrs. Beresford in the middle.   
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Photo  Album 

‘Smile please’ — Four happy children from the  
Morasse family, hitch a ride on a wheeled storage bin 
after Ottawa Sabbath services clean up.    

At the G.C.E Sabbath in Cincinnati, Ohio. Paul and 
Cheri Wasilkoff (at left) with parents, Anthony and 
Linda Wasilkoff and grandson, Logan.  
Paul is Canadian Webmaster and provides vital  
assistance from the Cincinnati Home office for our 
UCG-Canada Internet advertising.  

Front entrance to Toronto office, Hornby. 
Main floor space is behind large windows,  
remainder of office area is downstairs.  

Driveway entrance to front of Home office  
of UCGia. U.C.G Church seal is above  
entrance door.   
 
Office building is on top of a hill in the  
suburb of Milford, Cincinnati, Ohio.  


